

Making Biblical Scholarship Accessible

This document was supplied for free educational purposes. Unless it is in the public domain, it may not be sold for profit or hosted on a webserver without the permission of the copyright holder.

If you find it of help to you and would like to support the ministry of Theology on the Web, please consider using the links below:



https://www.buymeacoffee.com/theology



https://patreon.com/theologyontheweb

#### PayPal

https://paypal.me/robbradshaw

A table of contents for the *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical*Society can be found here:

https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/articles whs 01.php

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE

# THIRTY-FIFTH EDITION 2008

CLIVE D. FIELD, O.B.E., M.A., D.Phil., D.Litt., F.R.Hist.S., F.E.A. 35 Elvetham Road, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2LZ c.d.field@bham.ac.uk

# **BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST** HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2008

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHIES**

- FIELD. Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature. 1. 2007', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 56, Pt. 5 (Supplement), May 2008, pp. 241-74.
- 2. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Cyhoeddiadau diweddar ar Fethodistiaeth Galfinaidd yng Nghymru, 2007/recent publications on Welsh Calvinistic Methodism, 2007', Cylchgrawn Hanes, Vol. 32, 2008, pp. 174-7.
- RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical lit-3. erature, 2007', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 77-81.
- RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical lit-4. erature, 2008', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 64-7.
- ROGAL. Samuel J.: A bibliographical survey of the published works of 5. the eighteenth-century Wesleys (Samuel the elder, Samuel the younger, Mehetabel, John and Charles), Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2008, [8] + 370pp.

See also Nos. 71, 74.

# **GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES**

- 6. EDGAR, Stephen: 'Edgehill Theological College and the archive of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland', Bulletin of the Association of British Theological and Philosophical Libraries, Vol. 15, No. 2, June 2008, pp. 9-13.
- 7. EPWORTH.-Old Rectory: The Doughty Collection of Wesleyana [a catalogue, compiled by Donald Holt Ryan, Wolverhampton: the compiler, 2008, 144pp.

- 8. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Preserving Zion: The anatomy of Protestant Nonconformist archives in Great Britain and Ireland', *Archives*, Vol. 33, No. 118, April 2008, pp. 14-51.
- 9. MEYER, George Rex: 'Irish Methodist newspapers: A neglected resource', *Irish Family History*, Vol. 23, 2007, pp. 67-96.
- THORNBOROW, Philip: 'Non-conformist records management in Great Britain: A review' [with special reference to the Methodist Church], Records Management Journal, Vol. 17, No. 3, 2007, pp. 169-78.

See also Nos. 49, 111.

#### **EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES**

- 11. AYLESBURY.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Aylesbury Wesleyan Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1817-1837 & 1840-1891 [and 1892-1940, and burials, 1844-1956], transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 2 vol., 48 + 44pp.
- 12. BURKHARD, Johann Gottlieb: Vollständige Geschichte der Methodisten in England [history of English Methodism, being a facsimile of the edition Nürnberg: Verlag der Rauschen Buch-handlung, 1795, with introduction by] Michel Weyer, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1995, 64 + 182 + 186pp.
- 13. CHINNOR.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Chinnor Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1858-1909, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 27pp.
- 14. FLETCHER, John William: *Letters of John Fletcher*, selected and edited by Edward Cook, Stoke-on-Trent: Harvey Christian Publishers, 1999, 192pp.
- 15. FLETCHER, John William: 'Unexampled labours': Letters of the Revd John Fletcher to leaders in the Evangelical Revival, edited, with an introduction, by Peter Stuart Forsaith, Peterborough: Epworth, 2008, xv + 384pp.

- 16. GRIMSHAW, William: Living the Christian life: Selected thoughts of William Grimshaw of Haworth, selected by Paul Cook and Faith Cook, Darlington: Evangelical Press, 2008, 90pp.
- 17. HUNGERFORD.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Hungerford Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1869-1937, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 44pp.
- 18. HUNGERFORD.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Hungerford Wesleyan Methodist Circuit baptisms*, 1810-1880 [and 1881-1937, and marriages, 1886-97], transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 2 vol., 40 + 40pp.
- 19. LEIGHTON BUZZARD.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Leighton Buzzard Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1844-1943, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 64pp.
- NEWPORT PAGNELL.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Newport Pagnell Wesleyan Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1815-1871 [and 1872-1927], transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 2 vol., 60 + 52pp.
- 21. RODELL, Jonathan: 'A new Wesley letter' [John Wesley to Thomas Hanson, 13 February 1773], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 5, May 2008, pp. 228-32.
- 22. WESLEY, Charles: Charles Wesley's published verse, <a href="http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/cw\_published\_verse.html">http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/cw\_published\_verse.html</a>
- 23. WESLEY, Charles: *The manuscript journal of the Reverend Charles Wesley, M.A.*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough and Kenneth George Charles Newport, Nashville, TN: Kingswood Books, 2008, 2 vol., xxxi + 1-336, xi + 337-730pp.
- 24. WESLEY, Charles: The stream ever flowing: A collection of Charles Wesley hymns with music, compiled, arranged and edited by Paul McDowell, [London]: Lulu.com, 2007, 203pp.
- 25. WESLEY, Charles: *Tagebuch, 1736-1738*, translated and edited by Martin E. Brose, EmK Geschichte Monographien, Vol. 53, [Stuttgart]: Medienwerk der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, 2007, 351pp.

- 26. WESLEY, John: *John Wesley and his wife* [letters of John Wesley to Molly Wesley, Mary Vazeille], compiled by Lillian G. Harvey, Dixon, MO: Rare Christian Books, [2001], 50pp.
- 27. WESLEY, John: John Wesley's poetry and hymn collections, <a href="http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/jw\_poetry\_hymns.html">http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/jw\_poetry\_hymns.html</a>
- 28. WESLEY, John: *John Wesley's undisputed verse*, <a href="http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/jw undisputed verse.html">http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/jw undisputed verse.html</a>
- 29. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: *Hymns and sacred poems*, facsimile of first edition (London: William Strahan, 1739), with introduction and notes by Paul Wesley Chilcote, Madison, NJ: Charles Wesley Society, 2007, xx + x + 257pp.
- 30. WOLVERTON.-Wesleyan Methodist Church: *Wolverton Wesleyan Church marriages*, 1900-1924, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2007, 18pp.

See also Nos. 50, 67, 112, 118, 121-6, 130, 132, 135, 212, 241, 245.

# CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 31. BRITTAIN, John Neal: 'Hugh Bourne and the Magic Methodists', *Methodist History*, Vol. 46, No. 3, April 2008, pp. 132-40.
- 32. CLARK, Brian Curtis: 'The contentious birth of Wesleyan Methodism, 1738-1741: Gender, charism and sectarian division', Boston University Ph.D. thesis, 2008, x + 290pp.
- 33. IWIG-O'BYRNE, Liam: 'How Methodists were made: The *Arminian Magazine* and spiritual transformation in the transatlantic world, 1778-1803', University of Texas at Arlington Ph.D. thesis, 2008, x + 396pp.
- 34. MACK, Phyllis: Heart religion in the British Enlightenment: Gender and emotion in early Methodism, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2008, xii + 328pp.
- 35. NOBLE, Thomas Arthur: Called to be saints: A centenary history of the Church of the Nazarene in the British Isles, 1906-2006, Manchester: Didsbury Press, 2006, 351pp.

- 36. RYAN, Donald Holt: '1932 Methodist union and all that & now this' [the nineteenth-century divisions of British Methodism and the advent and impact of the 1932 union], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 1-30.
- 37. TEBBUTT, Brian Neal: 'Empire of the "spirit": "Heart" religion in Methodism', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 9, No. 2, October 2008, pp. 10-22.
- 38. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'The story of the United Methodist Church, 1907-1932', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 11, April 2008, pp. 3-16.
- 39. VICKERS, John Ashley: Dictionary of Methodism in Britain and Ireland, edited by John Ashley Vickers, <a href="http://dmbi.wesleyhistorical-society.org.uk">http://dmbi.wesleyhistorical-society.org.uk</a>
- 40. VICKERS, John Ashley: *Myths of Methodism* [in Britain in the eighteenth century], Oxford: Wesley Historical Society, 2008, 60pp.
- 41. WARNER, Laceye C.: 'Spreading scriptural holiness: Theology and practices of early Methodism for the contemporary Church' [growth, doctrine, organization and wealth-sharing in eighteenth-century British Methodism], *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 63, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 115-38.

See also Nos. 12, 74, 87.

# LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 42. ATKINS, Mary: 'Charles Wesley and the Forest of Dean', New Regard: The Journal of the Forest of Dean Local History Society, No. 21, 2006-07, pp. 49-50.
- 43. BEBBINGTON, David William: 'Culture and piety in the far West: Revival in Penzance, Newlyn and Mousehole in 1849', Revival and resurgence in Christian history: Papers read at the 2006 summer meeting and the 2007 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 44, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2008, pp. 225-50.

- 44. BONE, Jennifer: *Methodism in action: The story of St Andrew's Church, Filton, 1958-2008*, Bristol: Tockington Press, 2008, iv + 106pp.
- 45. CROSSMAN, Sheila and PRESTON, Bob: Southside story: The first 100 years, 1907-2007 [of Southside Methodist Church, Guisborough], edited by Sheila Crossman and Bob Preston, [Guisborough]: printed by Peter Tuffs, 2008, 184pp.
- 46. DEWS, David Colin: 'The Ripon Primitive Methodist Circuit: The pioneering years, 1822 to 1842, and their legacy', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 4, February 2008, pp. 189-206.
- 47. DILLON, Cynthia: *Hoylandswaine Beathel Chapel*, 1807-2007, Hoylandswaine: Hoylandswaine History Group, 2007, 121pp.
- 48. EASTON, David Peter: "Gathered into one": The reunion of British Methodism, 1860-1960, with particular reference to Cornwall', University of Wales, Lampeter Ph.D. thesis, 2007, 366pp.
- 49. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Methodism in Shropshire in 1851: An overview from the religious census', *Shropshire History and Archaeology*, Vol. 80, 2005, pp. 176-89.
- 50. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Vignettes of London Methodism in the early twentieth century' [reminiscences of fourteen ministers and laity], edited by Clive Douglas Field, *Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal*, No. 77, Spring 2008, pp. 6-19, No. 78, Autumn 2008, pp. 12-22.
- 51. GILES, Brian W.: Tavistock's Methodist chapels: A short history of Methodist chapels in a Devon town, Tavistock: Tavistock and District Local History Society, 2007, [4] + 76pp.
- 52. HARRIS, Kenneth H.: Two hundred years of Methodism in Lutterworth, Lutterworth: Wycliffe Memorial Church, 2004, iv + 105pp.
- 53. HICKMAN, Michael R.: A church with a mission: The history of Dorset Gardens Methodist Church, Brighton and the Dome Mission, Brighton: Brighton and Hove Methodist Circuit, 2008, ii + 198pp.

- 54. McDONALD, Ruth, BREAR, Charles, McDONALD, Alison and OGLE, Peter: *The devil's in the ducks: The story of Methodism in Bridlington*, [Bridlington: St John's Burlington Methodist Church, 2007], 100 + [4]pp.
- 55. MANN, Ralph: Wigginton Methodist Chapel, 1883-2008: 125 years, Wigginton: Wigginton Methodist Church, 2008, [6] + 52pp.
- 56. PINDER, Kathleen: *Ben Rhydding Methodist Church, 1909-2009*, Ben Rhydding: the Church, 2008, 80pp.
- 57. RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: 'Bright hope: Methodism in Loughborough, 5 The chapels in town and country: Their separate ways', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 9, No. 1, February 2008, pp. 29-52.
- 58. SIEFKEN, Hinrich and MASON, Stuart: Faith, hope, love: 120 years of Methodism in West Bridgford, edited by Hinrich Siefken and Stuart Mason, Nottingham: West Bridgford Methodist Church, 2008, [2] + 90pp.
- 59. TILLER, Kate: "The desert begins to blossom": Oxfordshire and Primitive Methodism, 1824-1860', *Oxoniensia*, Vol. 71, 2006, pp. 85-109.
- 60. WOLFFE, John: 'The 1851 census and religious change in nineteenth-century Yorkshire', *Northern History*, Vol. 45, No. 1, March 2008, pp. 71-86.
- 61. WRIGHT, Jean M.: 200 years of Bollington Methodism, Bollington: Bollington Methodist Church, 2007, 68pp.
- See also Nos. 11, 13, 16-20, 30, 38-9, 67, 89, 95, 98, 102-3, 109, 111-12, 115, 119, 122, 125-6, 131, 195-6, 199, 201-3, 212-14, 221, 223, 228, 232, 252, 256.

# LOCAL HISTORIES: IRELAND

62. HENDERSON, Ian David: *Donegal Methodist Church 150<sup>th</sup> anniversary, 1858-2008*, Donegal: the Church, 2008, 56pp.

63. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Primitive Methodism bicentenary: Primitive Methodism's Irish mission', *Methodist Newsletter*, Vol. 35, No. 374, March 2007, pp. 20-5.

See also Nos. 3-4, 6, 8-9, 39, 102, 108, 134, 189-90, 192, 204, 210-11, 218, 224, 226, 246, 257-9.

# LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES

- 64. GIBBARD, Noel: 'Merthyr Nonconformists from c. 1800 to c. 1850', *Merthyr Historian*, Vol. 19, 2008, pp. 211-19.
- 65. LEIGH, Leslie A.: 'Y Tabernacl, Machynlleth: A Welsh Wesleyan history, 1802-1983', *Montgomeryshire Collections*, Vol. 96, 2008, pp. 61-8.
- 66. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'Methodism in North Wales and the North Wales (English-speaking) District, 1987-2007', *Cirplan*, Vol. 14, No. 2, Lent 2008, pp. 56-63, Vol. 14, No. 3, Michaelmas 2008, pp. 83-4.

See also Nos. 2, 8, 39, 86, 118, 128, 130, 201, 220.

# LOCAL HISTORIES: SCOTLAND

See Nos. 8, 39, 201.

# **BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE**

67. GATENBY, Richard Fryer: Richard Gatenby's family chronicle: Love, marriage & mortality in a Methodist family in the North Riding, 1764-1923, edited by David Peter Kirby, Snape: Summerfield Press, 2008, xvi + 223pp.

See also Nos. 11, 13, 17-20, 30, 33, 39, 221.

# **BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS**

68. BEST, Gary Martin: 'Charles Wesley: The man made for friendship', *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 135, Epiphany 2008, pp. 24-41.

- 69. BEST, Gary Martin: 'John and Charles Wesley for today' [their ten key messages], *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 135, Epiphany 2008, pp. 42-51.
- 70. BROOKES, Norman: 'Charles Wesley: Protagonist or "push over"?', Wesley Historical Society (New Zealand) Journal, No. 85, 2007, pp. 36-43.
- 71. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Charles Wesley's life and poetry in German' [review of three German-language biographies of Charles Wesley and of his knowledge of the German language], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 10, 2005, pp. 7-19.
- 72. BURKHARDT, Friedemann: 'Leitungsprinzipien bei John Wesley und ihre Bedeutung für eine erfolgreiche Gemeindearbeit heute' [John Wesley's principles of leadership and their relevance today], *Theologie für die Praxis*, Vol. 33, Nos. 1-2, 2007, pp. 19-43.
- 73. BURTON, Jack Robert: The inn is a palace: A lecture given at Norwich Cathedral on 22 September 2007 as a tercentenary tribute to Charles Wesley, [Wymondham: Wesley Historical Society East Anglia Branch, 2007], 36pp.
- 74. CHAPMAN, David M.: 'Charles Wesley's tercentenary: Re-appraising early Methodism', *Ecclesiology*, Vol. 4, No. 2, 2008, pp. 237-49.
- 75. CHAPMAN, David M.: Charles Wesley: The not so Methodist Methodist, Dorking: St Martin's [Church, 2007], 9pp.
- 76. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Charles Wesley, 1707-1788: A tercentenary tribute', *Irish Palatine Association Journal*, No. 15, 2007, pp. 2-8.
- 77. CRESWELL, Sean: *The chronology of John Wesley, 1735-1791*, Sedbergh: the author, 2008, CD-ROM.
- 78. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'The curious incident of Susanna Wesley's rosebud lips' [likenesses of Susanna Wesley, with special reference to her 1737 portrait by J. M. Williams], Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 31-51.

- 79. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Thy nature and thy name is "Methodist": Charles Wesley in the development of Methodism', Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 89, Autumn 2008, pp. 5-10, No. 90, Spring 2009, pp. 3-8.
- 80. GREENBERG, Devorah: 'In a tradition of learned ministry: Wesley's "Foxe" [John Wesley's 1750 abridgement of John Foxe's *Acts and monuments*], *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 59, No. 2, April 2008, pp. 227-48.
- 81. GRIFFITHS, Leslie John: 'The fight for his life: The early biographies of John Wesley', Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 111, Summer 2008, pp. 1-10.
- 82. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'John Wesley in Georgia: Success or failure?', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 6, October 2008, pp. 297-305.
- 83. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'John Wesley's mindset at the commencement of his Georgia sojourn: Suffering and the introduction of primitive Christianity to the Indians', *Methodist History*, Vol. 47, No. 1, October 2008, pp. 16-25.
- 84. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'Restoring primitive Christianity: John Wesley and Georgia, 1735-1737', University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 2008, 376pp.
- 85. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'The revival of practical Christianity: The Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, Samuel Wesley and the Clerical Society movement', Revival and resurgence in Christian history: Papers read at the 2006 summer meeting and the 2007 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 44, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2008, pp. 116-27.
- 86. JONES, John Gwynfor: 'Charles Wesley: "Methodist cynnar ac emynydd mwyaf Lloegr" (1707-88)' [with special reference to Charles Wesley's relations with Howell Harris and Wales], *Y Goleuad*, Vol. 136, No. 16, 18 April 2008, p. 7, Vol. 136, No. 17, 25 April 2008, p. 7.

- 87. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Charles Wesley and the identities of the people called Methodists today', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 47-57.
- 88. NEWPORT, Kenneth George Charles: 'Charles Wesley, "warts and all": The evidence of the prose works', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 4, February 2008, pp. 165-88.
- 89. RAEDEL, Christoph: "Secret things belong to God": zur Geschichte und Rezeption der mysteriösen Vorkommnisse im Wesley-Pfarrhaus (1716/17)' [psychic disturbances at the Epworth rectory], Esoterik und Christentum: Religionsgeschichtliche und theologische Perspektiven Helmut Obst zum 65. Geburtstag, edited by Michael Bergunder and Daniel Cyranka, Leipzig: Evangelische Verlagsanstalt, 2005, pp. 30-57.
- 90. RISS, Richard Michael: 'John Wesley's reactions to the Lisbon earthquake of 1755', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 2007, iii + 191pp.
- 91. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Charles Wesley, co-founder of Methodism', *Methodist Newsletter*, Vol. 35, No. 382, December 2007, pp. 17-24.
- 92. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Charles Wesley', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 2, Autumn 2008, pp. 34-43.
- See also Nos. 5, 15, 21-9, 34, 40, 42, 123, 135-44, 146-55, 157-60, 162, 165-79, 181-4, 186-8, 193, 222, 225-7, 229-30, 233-4, 236-44, 251, 255, 260.

# BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 93. BURTON, Vicki Tolar: 'Rereading The account of Hester Ann Rogers', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 52-68.
- 94. CARRIM, Rhonda: 'Mary Bosanquet Fletcher: Modelling Methodist spirituality in the use of the talents of time and money', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 69-83.
- 95. DRAY, Stephen: William Hitchens: A forgotten pioneer, Southend-on-Sea: Ferndale Publications, [2006], 14pp.

- 96. DUNSTAN, John: 'Alexander's daughter: The childhood of Sarah Kilham', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 5, May 2008, pp. 213-27.
- 97. JOHNSTON, Ernest A.: George Whitefield: A definitive biography, Stoke-on-Trent: Tentmaker Publications, 2008, 2 vol., 572 + 600pp.
- 98. LENTON, John Herriott: 'John Nelson's circuits', Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 93, Spring 2008, pp. 5-10.
- 99. MURCOTT, Peter: 'Not many did much: A little of the life, work and witness of Selina, Countess of Huntingdon', *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 9, No. 2, October 2008, pp. 4-9.
- 100. ORCHARD, Stephen Charles: 'Selina, Countess of Huntingdon', Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, Vol. 8, No. 2, May 2008, pp. 77-90.
- 101. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Thomas Coke revisited', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 3-13.
- 102. WEIR, John Robert Wesley: 'James Kershaw (1726-1797), the forgotten Halifax pioneer of Irish Methodism', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 16, 2008, pp. 41-65.
- 103. WILKINSON, John F.: 'Two West Riding Methodist pioneers' [John Nelson and William Darney], *Yorkshire History Quarterly*, Vol. 12, No. 3, Winter 2007, pp. 22-8.
- See also Nos. 14-16, 81, 86, 139, 152, 163, 168, 173, 194, 196, 217, 226.

# **BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY**

- 104. ALLEN, David: 'Fighting the good fight' [Richard Weaver, Bendigo and Primitive Methodism], *Expository Times*, Vol. 119, No. 4, January 2008, pp. 176-80.
- 105. BEAN, J. P.: Bold as a lion: The life of Bendigo, champion of England [i.e. William Thompson], Sheffield: D&D Publications, 2002, 221pp.

- 106. BECK, Brian Edgar: 'Richard Matthews: A layman overlooked', Epworth Review, Vol. 35, No. 3, July 2008, pp. 52-63.
- 107. BUTT, Peter: 'Breach of promise, or conflict amongst c19 [sic] Wesleyan clergy' [the circumstances surrounding James Wayman's resignation from the Wesleyan ministry in 1865], Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 78, Autumn 2008, pp. 6-10.
- 108. DUNLOP, Eull: 'Thomas Witherow on "Adam Clarke, the Methodist commentator", *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 35-55.
- 109. EVANS, Martin John Crossley: 'From Wesleyan preacher to Anglican parson: A life of the Revd Thomas Harris Walsh (1821-1886)', *Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal*, No. 62, Autumn 2008, pp. 18-25.
- 110. GRIFFITHS, Leslie John: 'Unsung hero: William Fiddian Moulton, 1835-1898', *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 134, Epiphany 2007, pp. 2-13.
- 111. NORGATE, Tom: From pedagogy to photography: The life and work of John William Righton [including lists of his Methodist postcards in the 1900s], Petersfield: 613 Books, 2008, viii + 152pp.
- 112. PAWSON, Albert Henry: 'Papers written for his children by Albert Henry Pawson, 1850-1935', edited by David Thornton, *Publications of the Thoresby Society*, Second Series, Vol. 18, 2007, pp. 41-62.
- 113. REASBECK, Donald: *Isaac Marsden: A nineteenth century Wesleyan evangelist*, [Doncaster]: Hexpress Publications, 2007, vii + 159pp.
- 114. ROBERTS, Stephen: The Chartist prisoners: The radical lives of Thomas Cooper (1805-1892) and Arthur O'Neill (1819-1896), Oxford: Peter Lang, 2008, 198pp.
- 115. VARLEY, Raymond: 'He gave away his toffee and became known as "The toffee king" [John Mackintosh], *Yorkshire History Quarterly*, Vol. 12, No. 2, Summer 2007, pp. 15-21.

- 116. VASILI, Phil: 'Walter Daniel Tull, 1888-1918: Soldier, footballer, black', *Race & Class*, Vol. 38, No. 2, October 1996, pp. 51-69.
- 117. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'William F. Moulton, 1835-1898', Wesley's Chapel Magazine, No. 20, 2008-09, pp. 4-5.
- 118. WILDING, Joseph: *The journal of Joseph Wilding, 1872-1923, Methodist lay preacher at Cwmygaist, Radnorshire*, edited by Geraint Hughes, [Penybont: the editor, 2007], 19pp.
- 119. WILLIAMS, Derek R.: *Cornubia's son: A life of Mark Guy Pearse*, London: Francis Boutle Publishers, 2008, 388pp.
- 120. WILSON, Linda: "Beads of memory": Activism in the biographies of Methodist women' [with special reference to Elizabeth Wesley, Elizabeth George, Mary Porteus and Annie Swales], Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 132-46.
- See also Nos. 31, 67, 145, 194, 197, 200, 204, 214, 221, 231, 235, 254.

# **BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY**

- 121. ASH, Gwen: Ninety nine not out! Gwen Ash recalls events from her century, Grange-over-Sands: the author, [2008], 90pp.
- 122. BRAY, Denis William: A Cornishman remembers: A memoir, St Agnes: the author, 1996, [4] + 84 + xxivpp.
- 123. BUTTON, Jack: *Living flame* [autobiographical reflections and the John Wesley story], Brighouse: the author, 2000, x + 84pp.
- 124. CHAPMAN, Dorothy: *My family and me*, Houghton Regis: Bound Biographies, 2008, 109pp.
- 125. DEWHURST, Ernest: A Pennine childhood, Stroud: Sutton Publishing, 2005, 144pp.
- 126. FIELD, Lily: Lutonian odyssey: Reminiscences of Lily Field for 1915-52, edited by Clive Douglas Field, Birmingham: the editor, 2008, xiii + 115pp.

- 127. FROST, Andy: Rob Frost: Reflections on a life well lived, compiled by Andy Frost with assistance from David Somers, Milton Keynes: Authentic Media, 2008, ix + 104pp.
- 128. JONES, Manon: "Trem yn Ôl": Atgofion Moses Roberts', *Transactions of the Denbighshire Historical Society*, Vol. 55, 2007, pp. 165-82.
- 129. KNIGHT, Ronald: 'The Reverend Victor Donald Siddons, M.B.E., D.F.C., M.A. and the "Siddons Collection" [including his associations with T. E. Lawrence], *Journal of the T. E. Lawrence Society*, Vol. 17, No. 1, Autumn 2007, pp. 7-30.
- 130. MACDONALD, Gordon: 'Dilyn y golofn' [Macdonald's decision in 1967 to leave the Methodist ministry and became minister of the Welsh Evangelical Church, Aberystwyth], *Y Cylchgrawn Efengylaidd*, Vol. 44, No. 3, Autumn 2007, pp. 23-5, Vol. 44, No. 4, Winter 2008, pp. 22-4.
- 131. PEEL, Mark: *The last Wesleyan: A life of Donald Soper*, Lancaster: Scotforth Books, 2008, xii + 308pp.
- 132. PORTER, Richard: For noble purposes: The autobiography of Richard Porter, surgeon and evangelist, compiled and edited by William Porter, second edition, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing, 2006, 223pp.
- 133. PRITCHARD, John: Edward Rogers: A portrait of a Christian citizen, Evesham: Wesley Historical Society, 2008, [2] + 32 + [2]pp.
- 134. UNGOED-THOMAS, Jasper: *Jasper Wolfe of Skibbereen*, Cork: Collins Press, 2008, xiv + 286pp.

See also Nos. 50, 212, 216, 219, 235, 245, 249.

# THEOLOGY

135. ALBIN, Thomas R.: 'A new sermon of the Rev. Charles Wesley as recorded in an early Methodist manuscript' [of Samuel Roberts], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 35-45.

- 136. BELL, David: How to understand John Wesley's 'A plain account of Christian perfection', Auckland: AIM and Methodist Publishing, 2008, 23pp.
- 137. CHRISTENSEN, Michael James: 'John Wesley: Christian perfection as faith filled with the energy of love', *Partakers of the divine nature: The history and development of deificiation in the Christian traditions*, edited by Michael James Christensen and Jeffery A. Wittung, Madison, WI: Fairleigh Dickinson University Press, 2007, pp. 219-29.
- 138. CISSELL, James R.: 'Chronic suffering, Charles Wesley and personal choice', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 68-85.
- 139. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: 'John Wesley's abridgement of Isaac Watts' The doctrine of the passions explained and improved', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 28-32.
- 140. COLÓN-EMERIC, Edgardo Antonio: 'Perfection in dialogue: An ecumenical encounter between Wesley and Aquinas', Duke University Ph.D. thesis, 2007, x + 428pp.
- 141. HAMBRICK, Matthew and LODAHL, Michael Eugene: 'Responsible grace in Christology: John Wesley's rendering of Jesus in the Epistle to the Hebrews', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 86-103.
- 142. HIATT, Robert Jeffrey: 'Salvation as healing: John Wesley's missional theology', Asbury Theological Seminary D.Miss. thesis, 2008, viii + 291pp.
- 143. IRELAN, Rebecca Jane: 'A little experiment in pragmatic divinity: Charles Sanders Peirce and the women of early Methodism socialize the subject of John Wesley's doctrine of sanctification', Graduate Theological Union Ph.D. thesis, 2008, vii + 362pp.
- 144. LANCASTER, Sarah Heaner: 'Baptism and justification: A Methodist understanding' [with special reference to John Wesley], *Ecclesiology*, Vol. 4, No. 3, 2008, pp. 289-307.

- 145. LARSEN, Timothy: 'A. S. Peake, the Free Churches and modern biblical criticism', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 86, No. 3, Autumn 2004, pp. 23-53.
- 146. LOWERY, Kevin Twain: Salvaging Wesley's agenda: A new paradigm for Wesleyan virtue ethics, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2008, xx + 328pp.
- 147. NEWPORT, Kenneth George Charles: 'Wesley, Charles (1707-1788) and Wesley, John (1703-1791)', Jesus in history, thought and culture: An encyclopedia, volume 2, entries K-Z, James Leslie Houlden, editor, Santa Barbara, CA: ABC Clio, 2003, pp. 873-9.
- 148. NOLL, Mark Allan: 'John Wesley', *The Sermon on the Mount through the centuries*, edited by Jeffrey P. Greenman, Timothy Larsen and Stephen R. Spencer, Grand Rapids, MI: Brazos Press, 2007, pp. 153-80.
- 149. ODEN, Thomas Clark: *Doctrinal standards in the Wesleyan tradition*, revised edition, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2008, vii + 293pp.
- 150. RENDERS, Helmut: 'Beobachtungen zum Gebrauch der Begriffe balance, disorder und middle way in den Werken John Wesleys' [the concepts of balance, disorder and middle way in the works of John Wesley], EmK Geschichte, Vol. 28, No. 2, October 2007, pp. 15-25.
- 151. SCHMIDT, Darren: 'The pattern of revival: John Wesley's vision of "iniquity" and "godliness" in church history', Revival and resurgence in Christian history: Papers read at the 2006 summer meeting and the 2007 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 44, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2008, pp. 142-53.
- 152. SCHWENK, James Lee: Catholic spirit: Wesley, Whitefield and the quest for evangelical unity in eighteenth-century British Methodism [theological commonalities between Wesley and Whitefield], Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2008, xv + 141pp.
- 153. VICKERS, Jason E.: 'Albert Outler and the future of Wesleyan theology: Retrospect and prospect', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 56-67.

- 154. VICKERS, Jason E.: *Invocation and assent: The making and remaking of Trinitarian theology* [including in Charles Wesley's hymns and prayers], Grand Rapids, MI: William B. Eerdmans Publishing, 2008, xx + 215pp.
- 155. WATSON, John Richard: 'Charles Wesley and the Bible', XVII-XVIII: Revue de la Société d'Études Anglo-Américaines des XVII<sup>e</sup> et XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècles, No. 64, 2007, pp. 79-92.
- 156. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Renewing Methodist evangelicalism: The origins and development of the Methodist Revival Fellowship', Revival and resurgence in Christian history: Papers read at the 2006 summer meeting and the 2007 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 44, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2008, pp. 286-96.
- 157. WILLIAMS, Jeffrey: "The power to kill and make alive": Violence and the religious world of early Methodists' [the role of conflict and aggression in Methodist religious life according to John Wesley and other early Methodists in Britain and America], *Methodist History*, Vol. 46, No. 2, January 2008, pp. 87-100.
- 158. WOOD, Darren Cushman: 'Suffering with the crucified Christ: The function of the cross in the works of John Wesley and Dorothee Soelle', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 184-202.
- 159. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'The origin, development and consistency of John Wesley's theology of holiness', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 33-55.
- See also Nos. 16, 33-4, 41, 69, 83-4, 89-90, 108, 110, 117, 160, 166, 170, 173-5, 178, 183, 186-7, 230, 236-7, 240, 243-4, 255.

# **SACRAMENTS**

160. LOYER, Kenneth M.: 'Memorial, means and pledge: Eucharist and time in the Wesleys' *Hymns on the Lord's Supper*', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 87-106.

161. SPINKS, Bryan Douglas: Reformation and modern rituals and theologies of baptism: From Luther to contemporary practices, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2006, xii + 254pp.

See also Nos. 144, 164, 166, 171, 187.

# LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

- 162. ANDERSON, Ernest Byron: 'Charles Wesley and the means of grace', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 7-27.
- 163. FRUDD, David: 'Mary Fletcher as a source for spirituality in Methodism', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 84-113.
- 164. SPINKS, Bryan Douglas: Liturgy in the age of reason: Worship and sacraments in England and Scotland, 1662-c.1800, Farnham: Ashgate, 2008, ix + 284pp.

See also Nos. 94, 120, 171, 178, 229.

# HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 165. BETJEMAN, John: Sweet songs of Zion: Selected radio talks, edited and introduced by Stephen Games, London: Hodder & Stoughton, 2007, viii + 326pp.
- 166. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: "Claim me, for thy service": Charles Wesley's vision of servant vocation', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 69-85.
- 167. CLARKE, Martin Vaughan: 'John Wesley and Methodist music in the eighteenth century: Principles and practice', University of Durham Ph.D. thesis, 2007, 458pp.
- 168. CLARKE, Martin Vaughan: 'Jonathan Battishill's Twelve hymns, the words by Revd Mr Charles Wesley: Methodism and fashionable art music in the eighteenth century', Bulletin of the Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland, Vol. 18, No. 11, July 2008, pp. 379-90.

- 169. COSNETT, Elizabeth: *Charles Wesley: A child of his time*, Dorking: St Martin's [Church], 2007, 10pp.
- 170. GROVES, Peter: Charles Wesley: The sweet singer of Methodism, Dorking: St Martin's [Church], 2007, [9pp.]
- 171. JONES, Ivor Harold: 'Charles Wesley's hymns: Then and now' [with special reference to *Hymns on the Lord's Supper*, Bristol: Felix Farley, 1745], *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 135, Epiphany 2008, pp. 4-23.
- 172. JONES, Ivor Harold: 'The hymns of Wesley and Watts: Bernard Lord Manning revisited', Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 6, No. 12, October 2008, pp. 12-28.
- 173. KIM, Sung Hyun: 'A critical assessment of the early predestination controversy between George Whitefield and John and Charles Wesley, and its influence on Methodist theology, with special reference to the Wesley hymns from 1737 to 1742', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 2008, 2 vol., ix + 379 + 38 + 94pp.
- 174. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley's dynamic, lyrical theology: The power and impact of verbs', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 15-34.
- 175. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Die Lieder von Charles Wesley: Wegweiser einer zukünftigen Theologie und Praxis', Das Evangelium, eine Kraft Gottes: Reden, hören, tun Beiträge zur Theologischen Woche 2000 des Theologischen Seminars der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, edited by Jörg Barthel and Manfred Marquardt, Stuttgart: Medienwerk der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, 2001, pp. 222-50.
- 176. KLAIBER, Walter and KLAIBER, Annegrete: 'Aspects of modern translations of Wesley hymns into German', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 10, 2005, pp. 51-61.
- 177. LANGLEY, Robin: 'Samuel Wesley's contribution to the development of English organ literature', *Journal of the British Institute of Organ Studies*, Vol. 17, 1993, pp. 102-16.

- 178. LEGAN, John K.: 'Christian hymnody and the formation of faith: Liturgically engaging Ephrem the Syrian and Charles Wesley', Candler School of Theology, Emory University M.Div. thesis, 2007, [6] + 69pp.
- 179. LELOS, Ingrid: 'The spirit in the flesh: John Wesley and the German hymn', *Covenant Quarterly*, Vol. 65, No. 4, November 2007, pp. 3-18.
- 180. MANKIN, Kenneth: 'The Bible Christians and their hymnody', Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 89, Autumn 2008, pp. 18-21.
- 181. NUTTALL, Geoffrey Fillingham: 'Reflections on Come, O thou traveller unknown' [Charles Wesley's Wrestling Jacob], Geoffrey Fillingham Nuttall, 1911-2007: Addresses, sermon and tributes from the funeral and memorial services, [edited by Colin Richards], Prestatyn: Churchprint, 2008, pp. 45-55.
- 182. OLLESON, Philip: 'Organs, organ-builders and organists in the letters of Samuel Wesley: An index', *BIOS Reporter*, Vol. 20, No. 2, April 1996, pp. 10-18.
- 183. SHEEHAN, Hugh Nigel: 'Theosis in the hymns of Charles and John Wesley', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 77, Spring 2008, pp. 22-9.
- 184. SMOAK, Alfred Merril: 'The language of *Jesus, lover of my soul*: Charles Wesley's phrase at the end of the twentieth century', *The Hymn*, Vol. 59, No. 3, July 2008, pp. 21-5.
- 185. SWARBRICK, John: "Jesus the soul of musick is": Music and the Methodists' [in the eighteenth century], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 61, Spring 2008, pp. 7-25.
- 186. VICKERS, Jason E.: "And we the life of God shall know": Incarnation and the Trinity in Charles Wesley's hymns', *Anglican Theological Review*, Vol. 90, No. 2, Spring 2008, pp. 329-44.
- See also Nos. 22, 24, 27-9, 37, 69, 71, 73, 138, 154-5, 160, 164.

#### **CHURCH POLITY**

187. OH, Gwang Seok: John Wesley's ecclesiology: A study in its sources and development, Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2008, xx + 303pp.

See also Nos. 84, 193.

#### CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

188. GOODHEAD, Andrew F.: 'A crown and a cross: The origins, development and decline of the Methodist class meeting in 18<sup>th</sup> century England', University of Sheffield Ph.D. thesis, 2007, 2 vol., viii + 419pp.

# ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 189. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'The Devers Prize (1916-2007)' [prize essay for probationers for the Irish Methodist ministry], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 72-6.
- 190. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'Out of stations in from abroad' [ministers given leave of absence by the Methodist Church in Ireland, or serving in Ireland and trained by and working in other Methodist Conferences, c. 1950-2008], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 39-45.

See also Nos. 80, 107, 187, 194, 205-6.

#### LAY MINISTRY

- 191. BROYLES, Kathryn A.: 'Mothering, catechesis and ecclesial leadership: The women of early Methodism and their call to witness to the gospel of Christ' [in Great Britain], *Methodist History*, Vol. 46, No. 3, April 2008, pp. 141-55.
- 192. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Methodism: A woman's faith

   a personal view' [the role of women in Irish Methodism in the
  eighteenth-twentieth centuries], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical
  Society in Ireland, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 18-34.

- 193. EBY, Patrick A.: 'Reforming the Church: Charles Wesley's ecclesiology and the role of lay preachers', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 59-68.
- 194. KELLY, Janet: 'Presenting a ministry of wives: A moving picture from the mainstream Methodist press' [wives of early itinerant preachers, with special reference to Elizabeth Murlin and Ann Leach], Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 7-30.
- 195. LENTON, John Herriott: 'East Anglian women Wesleyan Methodist preachers to 1910', Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 112, Winter 2008, pp. 1-10.
- 196. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Mary Fletcher and her adopted daughters: Women preachers at Madeley, 1782-1843', Wesley Historical Society Shropshire Branch Bulletin, No. 9, August 2008, pp. 3-13.
- 197. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Repression and resistance: Wesleyan female public ministry in the generation after 1791', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 114-31.
- 198. McINELLY, Brett Chan: "I had rather be obscure, but I dare not": Women and Methodism in the eighteenth century' [in England], Everyday revolutions: Eighteenth-century women, transforming public and private, edited by Diane Elizabeth Boyd and Marta Kvande, Newark, NJ: University of Delaware Press, 2008, pp. 135-58.

See also Nos. 34, 118, 143, 208-9.

# **BUILDINGS AND FINANCE**

- 199. BUTT, Peter: 'Corrugated iron churches tin tabernacles', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 77, Spring 2008, pp. 32-8.
- 200. DEWS, David Colin: 'James Digle Mould: A typical enigmatic provincial chapel architect', *Chapels Society Newsletter*, No. 28, May 2003, pp. 128-31.

- 201. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Methodist heritage, 2008: Information for visitors on historic Methodist places and events, [Peterborough]: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 2008, 42pp.
- 202. SELLERS, Ian: The Methodist chapels and preaching places of Liverpool and district, 1750-1971, updated and revised [by] Donald Alfred Bullen, [Liverpool: Donald Alfred Bullen], 2008, 58pp.
- 203. WILLIAMS, Ned: *Black Country chapels: A third selection*, Chalford: Local History Company, 2008, 160pp.

#### HOME MISSIONS

- 204. DUNLOP, Eull: 'William Arthur (1819-1901) and the 1859 revival in Connor (part 1)', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 46-53.
- 205. ROBINSON, Alan: Chaplains at war: The role of clergymen during World War II, London: Tauris Academic Studies, 2008, xii + 252pp.
- 206. SNAPE, Michael Francis: *The Royal Army Chaplains' Department,* 1796-1953: Clergy under fire, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2008, xviii + 444pp.

See also Nos. 41, 43, 53, 113, 119, 127, 131-2, 151.

# **OVERSEAS MISSIONS**

- 207. COX, Jeffrey: *The British missionary enterprise since 1700*, New York: Routledge, 2008, xiii + 315pp.
- 208. FOX, Joy: 'Excellent women, 1870-1970: The female role in missionary service', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 167-85.
- 209. PRITCHARD, John: 'Women's work: Mary Batchelor to Muriel Stennett' [women's organisation of Methodist overseas mission, 1858-1987], Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by

Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 147-66.

- 210. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: 'The Christian Endeavour movement (CE) and Irish Methodist overseas missions in the twentieth century', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 15-27.
- 211. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: 'W.M.M.S. administration and finance in Ireland in the 19<sup>th</sup> century', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 63-71.

See also Nos. 82-4, 101, 121, 226.

#### POLITICAL IMPACT

- 212. BEITH, Alan: A view from the North: Life, politics and faith seen from England's northernmost constituency, Newcastle-upon-Tyne: North-umbria University Press, 2008, vii + 272pp.
- 213. FLOYD, Richard Douglas: Church, chapel and party: Religious Dissent and political modernization in nineteenth-century England [with special reference to the boroughs of Durham, Nottingham, Ipswich, Bedford and Exeter], Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan, 2008, xvi + 295pp.
- 214. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'Benjamin Rushton (1785-1853), handloom weaver, radical agitator and Nonconformist preacher', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 15, 2007, pp. 53-77.
- 215. HUGHES, Michael: Conscience and conflict: Methodism, peace and war in the twentieth century [in Great Britain], Peterborough: Epworth, 2008, xi + 336pp.
- 216. LOWE, Emma: 'Trade unionism and labour representation: The ideas of Enoch Edwards, 1904-1912', When that old time religion was new!, [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum, 2008], pp. 28-31.

- 217. MAHAFFEY, Jerome Dean: Preaching politics: The religious rhetoric of George Whitefield and the founding of a new nation, Waco, TX: Baylor University Press, 2007, xiii + 295pp.
- 218. MORRIS, Nicola Kathryn: "The band of our union is so close": The relationship between British and Irish Methodism' [over Irish home rule in the late nineteenth century], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 2-17.
- 219. O'LEARY, Paul: 'The problems of political biography: The lives of George Thomas, Viscount Tonypandy (1909-1997)', *Transactions of the Honourable Society of Cymmrodorion*, New Series, Vol. 14, 2008, pp. 162-74.
- 220. POPE, Robert: 'Christ and Caesar? Welsh Nonconformists and the state, 1914-1918', Wales and war: Society, politics and religion in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, edited by Matthew Cragoe and Chris Williams, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2007, pp. 165-83.
- 221. THOMAS, Lloyd: God is our guide: The Tolpuddle Martyrs and their Methodist roots, Dorchester: Dorchester Circuit of the Methodist Church, 2007, 24pp.

See also Nos. 114, 131, 134, 250.

#### SOCIAL WITNESS

- 222. JAGESSAR, Michael N.: 'Review article: Critical reflections on John Wesley, *Thoughts upon slavery*', *Black Theology*, Vol. 5, No. 2, 2007, pp. 250-5.
- 223. LUPSON, Peter: 'The Ben Chambers story' [Methodist origins of Everton and Liverpool Football Clubs], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7836, 28 February 2008, p. 14.
- 224. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'The ups and downs of Irish Methodism's temperance crusade', *Methodist Newsletter*, Vol. 36, No. 391, October 2008, pp. 26-9.
- 225. SCOTT, David: 'Racial images in John Wesley's *Thoughts upon slavery*', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 87-100.

- 226. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: 'Methodist attitudes towards slavery until emancipation' [with reference to the roles of John Wesley, Thomas Coke and Irish missionaries], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 56-62.
- 227. TORPY, Arthur A.: 'Samuel Wesley, Sr: A late seventeenth-century English abolitionist', *Methodist History*, Vol. 47, No. 1, October 2008, pp. 5-15.
- 228. WAREING, Laurence: 65 years in the making: The unfolding story of M.H.A. [the care homes, housing and community services of Methodist Homes for the Aged, 1943-2008], Derby: M.H.A., 2008, viii + 172pp.

See also Nos. 41, 116, 133, 146.

#### EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 229. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'To be a means of grace: A Wesleyan perspective on Christian practices and the lives of children' [John Wesley on child-rearing and education], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 47-67.
- 230. BURTON, Vicki Tolar: Spiritual literacy in John Wesley's Methodism: Reading, writing and speaking to believe, Waco, TX: Baylor University Press, 2008, xix + 388pp.
- 231. PAPE, Walter Roy: 'The young body of Christ: The contribution to youth work in Primitive Methodism by Joseph Wood, the first agent of its connexional Sunday School Union', *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 9, No. 1, February 2008, pp. 4-28.
- 232. WOOD, Joanna: 'High on the hill': A history of Truro School, 1880-2004, St Austell: Blue Hills Publishing for the Truro School Former Pupils' Association, 2005, 208pp.

See also Nos. 80, 246.

#### CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 233. BATSTONE, Patricia: 'Primitive physick or only plain chocolate?' [John Wesley's use of chocolate], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7863, 4 September 2008, pp. 14-15.
- 234. DONAT, James Gerald: 'John Wesley on the estimation and cure of nervous disorders', *Brain, mind and medicine: Essays in eighteenth-century neuroscience*, edited by Harry A. Whitaker, Christopher Upham Murray Smith and Stanley Finger, New York: Springer, 2007, pp. 285-99.
- 235. EYLER, John Marvin: Sir Arthur Newsholme and state medicine, 1885-1935, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1997, xviii + 422pp.
- 236. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'A necessary relationship: John Wesley and the body-soul connection', 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 140-68.
- 237. FLOWERS, Margaret G.: 'A Wesleyan theology of environmental stewardship', 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 51-93.
- 238. HUGHES, Melanie Dobson: 'The holistic way: John Wesley's practical piety as a resource for integrated healthcare', *Journal of Religion and Health*, Vol. 47, No. 2, June 2008, pp. 237-52.
- 239. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Pastor and physician: John Wesley's cures for consumption', 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 94-139.
- 240. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Saving souls and saving lives: John Wesley's "inward and outward health", 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 1-14.
- 241. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Reclaiming the eccentric parent: Methodist reception of John Wesley's interest in medicine' [to which is appended: A Detester of Hypocrisy, To that fanatical, political, physical

- enthusiast, patriot and physician, the Reverend Mr W[esle]y, 1776], 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 15-50.
- 242. SCHWAB, Linda Sue: "This curious and important subject": John Wesley and *The desideratum*' [John Wesley on electricity], 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 169-212.
- 243. WEBSTER, Robert: "Health of soul and health of body": The supernatural dimensions of healing in John Wesley', 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 213-32.

See also Nos. 90, 132, 142.

#### LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 244. BARBEAU, Jeffrey Wayne: 'Sara Coleridge, the Victorian theologian: Between Newman's Tractarianism and Wesley's Methodism', *Coleridge Bulletin*, New Series, No. 28, Winter 2006, pp. 29-36.
- 245. BUTTERFIELD, Herbert: *The international thought of Herbert Butterfield*, edited by Karl W. Schweizer and Paul Sharp, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007, viii + 287pp.
- 246. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'A reading people: A study of Irish Methodists in the 18<sup>th</sup> and 19<sup>th</sup> centuries', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 28-38.
- 247. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Permission, prohibition, patronage and Methodism: A denomination engages with art', *The Lion companion to Christian art*, [edited by] Michelle P. Brown, Oxford: Lion, 2008, pp. 312-14.
- 248. KNIGHT, Mark and MASON, Emma: *Nineteenth-century religion and literature: An introduction*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006, viii + 245pp.

- 249. STAPLETON, Julia: 'Modernism, the English past and Christianity: Herbert Butterfield and the study of history' [review article], *Historical Journal*, Vol. 51, No. 2, June 2008, pp. 547-57.
- 250. STEBER, Martina: 'Herbert Butterfield, der Nationalsozialismus und die deutsche Geschichtswissenschaft' [Herbert Butterfield, National Socialism and German historiography], Vierteljahrshefte für Zeitgeschichte, Vol. 55, No. 2, April 2007, pp. 269-307.

See also No. 119.

# LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 251. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'Wesley statues and sculptures, part 1: The Manning marble statue of John Wesley', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 6, October 2008, pp. 306-19.
- 252. SYMONS, Andrew C.: 'References to John Wesley and Wesleyanism (1743-1850) in the writings of Arthur Quiller Couch', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 6, 2008, pp. 240-2.
- 253. TALLEY, Lee Allen: 'Jane Eyre's little-known debt to the Methodist Magazine' [Charlotte Brontë's use of the Methodist Magazine as a foundation for several characters in Jane Eyre], Brontë Studies, Vol. 33, No. 2, July 2008, pp. 109-19.

See also Nos. 78, 111, 198.

# **RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES**

- 254. CARTER, David: 'Spiritual ecumenism in the Wesleyan tradition' [with special reference to the contribution of William James Shrewsbury], *Ecumenical Trends*, Vol. 37, No. 4, April 2008, pp. 1-4.
- 255. JALLAIS, Thérèse-Marie: 'Le cheminement théologique de John Wesley (1703-1791) avec le catholicisme' [John Wesley's understanding of perfection in relation to the French Counter-Reformation], Revue d'Histoire et de Philosophie Religieuses, Vol. 88, No. 3, 2008, pp. 295-314.

- 256. ROYLE, Edward: 'When did Methodists stop attending their parish churches? Some suggestions from mid-nineteenth century Yorkshire', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 56, Pt. 6, October 2008, pp. 275-96.
- 257. SKUCE, Stephen Francis: "A firm and generous faith": A critical analysis of the inter-faith understanding of the Methodist Church in Ireland', Queen's University Belfast Ph.D. thesis, 2007, xxiii + 335pp.
- 258. THOMPSON, Peter Alrick: 'Methodist-Anglican dialogue in Ireland, 1989-2003: The work of the Joint Theological Working Party', Trinity College Dublin M.Phil. thesis, 2003, v + 88pp.
- 259. THOMPSON, Peter Alrick: Working out the Covenant: The journey so far [Anglican-Methodist Covenant in Ireland and its historical background], Dublin: Church of Ireland Publishing, 2007, 37pp.
- 260. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Charles Wesley and the Church of England: A commemorative essay', *Anglican and Episcopal History*, Vol. 76, No. 4, December 2007, pp. 464-88.
- 261. YONAN, Jonathan: 'Evangelicalism and Enlightenment: The Moravian experience in England, c. 1750-1800', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 2007, xvii + 358pp.

See also Nos. 32, 80, 109, 152, 193.

CLIVE D. FIELD

#### Acknowledgements:

As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Robin Adams, Charles Brear, Norman Brookes, Revd Jack Burton, Dorothy Chapman, Colin Dews, Ken Dick, Pamela Duce, Dr Peter Forsaith, Robin Kent, Professor Randy Maddox, Derek Olphert, Revd Donald Ryan and Philip Thomborow. Continued thanks are due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has again conducted extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for many of the Welsh references, and to Revd Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history (Nos. 3-4).

This edition of the bibliography is the first to be produced by the Connexional Team at Methodist Church House, and sincere thanks are due to Joy Fisher, Publications Coordinator for the Methodist Church, for undertaking this task so willingly and so efficiently. The 1993-2007 editions of the bibliography were all produced by the Methodist Publishing House. Here particular thanks were due to Sue Gascoigne for her unfailing helpfulness and accuracy in seeing the bibliographies through the press.